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When the floor of Class D and certain Class E airspace (designated for an airport) begins at the 
surface and extends upward, aerobatics are prohibited in accordance with section 91.303(c).  
However it should be noted that there are other Class E airspace areas that extend upward from 
some altitude above the surface, such as transition areas that extend upward from 700 or 1,200 
feet above ground level.   Such areas are not surface areas and aerobatic flight in these areas is 
not prohibited by section 91.303(c). 
 
This interpretation of section 91.303(c) reverses the interpretation issued on July 14, 1999 in a 
letter to Earl Lawrence from Donald Byrne, Assistant Chief Counsel which you cited as 
incorrect. That earlier interpretation addressed the following question:  
 

Can aerobatic flight be performed outside of, but under the rings of Class B airspace 
where, in the opinion of EAA, the surface areas of Class B airspace can “only refer to the 
inner ring” because it is the only ring that extends to the surface? 
 

In response to this question, the FAA replied in relevant part: 
 

Your letter states that EAA considers the floor to the innermost ring of Class B airspace 
as surface area.  This definition is incorrect…[T]he surface area includes airspace at each 
lateral boundary or floor area of Class B airspace, without considering whether the 
boundary contacts the surface of the earth.  The definition does not therefore limit a 
“surface area” to airspace that contacts the surface of the earth, nor does it provide an 
alternative definition for the floor area of the outermost rings.  By this definition, 
aerobatic flight is not permitted with the vertical or lateral confines of Class B airspace.   

 
Upon review, we conclude that the EAA was indeed correct in its understanding of “surface 
areas.”  The question of the applicability of section 91.303(c) recently reemerged in the context 
of a redesign of Class B airspace for the Minneapolis-St. Paul International Airport.  Among the 
issues that were confronted was where aerobatics could be conducted with respect to the newly-
redesigned airspace.  In responding to your inquiry, we concluded that our 1999 interpretation 
was inconsistent with the term “surface area” as used by ATO airspace planners to describe only 
airspace that touches the surface of the earth.  We trust this interpretation answers your question.  
Thank you for your inquiry.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Rebecca MacPherson 
Assistant Chief Counsel, Regulations 
  
  
 
 
 




